REGINA DUPLICATE BRIDGE CLUB

Minutes of Board Meeting held at the Club February 18, 2012
Present:   Pamela Keim, Rose Dunitz, Joan Quinlan, Norma Barber, Don Drever, Patty Kinney, Janice Anderson, Leslie Mortin, Ilsa Krukoff   
Regrets:  Don Norman, Sandra Benson 
Pamela Keim called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
1.0 Adoption of the Agenda 
Add 7.5  Cleaners

Add 7.6  “While you are away”

Add 6.7  Standbys  Request 
Motion by Jan Anderson, seconded by Leslie Mortin, to adopt the agenda as amended.   Carried.
2.0 Adoption of the minutes of January 21, 2012
       Motion by Rose Dunitz, seconded by Joan Quinlan, that the minutes of January 21, 2012  be  

       adopted as presented.   Carried. 
3.0  Business Arising from the Minutes
3.1 8-Is-Enough suggestions from Jan Anderson
· Jan reported that she has followed up on her proposal as per 7.3 of January minutes 

· Jan’s suggestion to be more active in facilitating partnerships / teams for this game was discussed.  It was decided that we would use a corner of the “Did You Know” whiteboard for this purpose.  Directors would be asked to monitor this corner, to talk about it at games, and to let players know how to sign up.  Norma Barber will send an email to directors, Pamela Keim will send an email to Don Norman for sending to Club members
3.2  Fee for usage of Club facility by outside groups.
Jan Anderson pointed out that we do not offer our facility for rental for events, etc.  However, we have allowed certain groups the use of our facility for a fee.  Groups that have used our facility are generally for bridge-related activities or other table games.  No take-down of our tables, etc, is required, and these groups have made respectful use of our facility.  

Examples of use of our Club for a fee:  Sectional bridge tournaments - $50 / session;  Scrabble tournament - $100 / day ;   4-Leaf Clover Seniors Independence Club - $125 per time, Rotary bridge $25 per usage.  It was thought that we should maintain our current policy and rates, as this represents money we would not have otherwise, and if we upped the rates, there is less likelihood that groups like this would use our facility.
4.0 President’s Report
- Pamela Keim  asked that Board members please date any documents, etc, that are submitted, to make
future reference to such documents more precise

- Pamela asked that when replying to group emails, be sure to hit “reply all”, unless your intent is to only reply to one person.

5.0   Financial Report
-  Norma Barber presented her financial report.  She noted that we are down 71 tables over this same period (June to January) of last year.  The revenues during this time period were $2392 less than for the same time period last year.  There are still some outstanding bills to come in, but Norma noted that the deficit once these are in is estimated to be approximately $5667 over this same June to January period.  Motion by Leslie Mortin, seconded by Don Drever, to adopt the financial report as presented. Carried
Financial planning
- Norma presented a comprehensive document in which she indicated historically when certain investments have been cashed in (from 2008 to the present)   She also indicated some major expenditures that happened during those times (for example, dealer machine, repairs to men’s bathroom).  Her calculations showed us with a steadily increasing net deficit.  With aggressive investing in the past, we have had substantial investment interest.  However, as we have cashed in investments to cover capital expenditures and as principal has been used, we have less principal earning interest.  Interest rates are also dropping.   It was pointed out that we cannot take into account interest income when we budget.

- Norma also suggested some options for consideration to improve our financial picture, some of which would make a bigger difference than others, and raised some questions about which things might be worth considering.   It was felt that it was useful to look at a variety of things which have been and are in our control to make decisions about.  Raising of game fees is also a strong consideration.  Other possible cost savings included:

- directors liability insurance – with fewer Board members, this becomes lower – is the potential savings large enough to warrant functioning with a smaller Board?  It was felt that we need a Board of the size that we now have


- trophies – not a large expense, but how do people feel about this method of recognition?  It was felt that people appreciate being recognized in this way.  However, as Norma pointed out, the display area should not be a storage area, if we are to be honoring these achievements.  It was agreed that we should clean this area up


- donations – some members have pointed out that, considering our financial situation, we might reconsider our charity donation.  Jan Anderson pointed out that in order to be classified as a Charity Fund game, with the resulting higher point payout, it is required that we donate a minimum of $4.00 per table.  One suggestion was we could raise the game fee by $1.00 per person for this particular game, with that dollar targeted as a donation to charity.  We could even decide to round out the donation to a particular amount after that, for example $100.  It was agreed that we should TABLE this suggestion, and revisit it closer to Christmas.  


- Club insurance – Norma noted that with our recent decision to increase our insurance coverage, there has been a 300% increase in the value of our “business contents”.  This is well beyond replacement cost of items that belong to the Club.  Norma pointed out that many items were donated or purchased cheaply, and could perhaps be replaced again, if needed, in a similar manner.   By Norma’s calculations, realistically, the present value of Club possessions is approximately $25000.  Norma has asked for Board input into helping to evaluate this value.  The policy shows a value of $120000 for business contents.  It was felt that this likely included our responsibility to complete any interior replacements on the building, in the event that there is damage or destruction if we are deemed to be at fault.  However, there was discussion as to what exactly, according to the terms of our lease, would be our responsibility (and hence that of our insurance coverage) to replace.  It was agreed that we needed to talk to our lease holder to clarify this point.  Norma will check with the leasing company.  Norma would need clarification of criteria involved before she can proceed further with obtaining quotes for renewal of our insurance policy        

6.0 Old Business
            6.1  Insurance and Workers’ Compensation
  Norma Barber reported that as yet no bill has been received from Workers’ Compensation.
  Our present insurance policy is still in effect until May.  Until we have talked to the lease-

  holder, we will wait to move forward with any recommendations.

6.2 Report of raising fees to match expenses.
As mentioned above, we will need further information in order to move forward with any recommendations.  It is likely that a $1.00 fee increase would be needed.  Discussion on this item will be brought to the AGM.
6.3 Mentoring
Joan Quinlan presented a proposal for formalizing the mentorship program.  Her proposal was as follows:
· Monday evening stay as is

· Wednesday evening – establish a mini-lesson program, where “masters” volunteer for a short series of 15 minute lessons pre-game on topics of general bidding and play of hand.

Both masters and non-masters could be asked for ideas for topics

· Lessons would be only on non-team days

· Try to encourage more people to take part

· Tentative timeline:  March – introduce and gather information; April 4th – begin lessons

· Monitor and encourage feedback

                  Joan’s proposal was well-received, and she was given the go ahead to move forward with her 

                  ideas

6.4 Table Count – report from Rose Dunitz
Rose has monitored the table count for the following games since the beginning of January
· 8-Is-Enough  - 3 games held:  6, 5, and 6 teams respectively took part

· Wednesday afternoon – averaged 3.5 tables over the 7 week period.  Highest count was 4

· Wednesday evening regular games – January averaged 6 tables, February 5.5

· Wednesday team game – 2 games, first with 4.5 tables, second with 7 tables

· Party night Feb 14th – 11 tables

                   Rose will continue to monitor

6.5 Monday night player confusion – player looking for partner
Joan Quinlan has looked after this.  It was pointed out that we encourage players to come out on Monday evening, even if they do not have a partner.  If there is no eligible partner to play with, the director generally offers to play (although this will mean the pair is marked as NE in terms of points)
6.6 Liquor license and alcohol at the Club
-  Pamela Keim reported that she checked with the Saskatoon Bridge Club to see how they handled this.  Saskatoon has alcohol at sectionals, and they hire a bartender.  They also have alcohol on party nights, during which time a volunteer, who is also playing, sits at a table close to the bar so that they can handle the liquor purchases
-  Jan Anderson said that historically, we have tried to have alcohol at sectionals, but were losing money, so stopped

-  Leslie Mortin suggested if we wished to try, she would be willing to look after this.  She has already picked up an application for a license.  Leslie’s ideas include having only beer and wine, and selling tickets pre-game, so that during the game there is no need to handle money, and it will be fast and easy to provide members with their drinks (suggested price $3.00, or 2 for $5.00)
       -  It was noted that the license application requires the applicant to indicate on what nights they 

       intend to sell alcohol.  The license would allow sales during as much as one night a week.  

       However, the Board is only considering one night a month.  
                  - At the last meeting, the suggestion had been for a special Friday night game once a month. 
                  Jan Anderson said that this would require a new sanction.  
                  - Thursday night was suggested as another possible choice.  It would not require a new sanction, 
                  and it is a night that needs an attendance boost.   If enough people come out, we can offer two 
                  sections (a separate section for 199ers)

                  - It was suggested that during a sectional, it would be preferable to offer alcohol on the Friday
                  - Jan Anderson pointed out that if we wish to coincide with existing party nights, February’s 

                  party game is on a Tuesday.

                  - In pursuing a license, we would need to see if somehow the license can reflect our special 

                  circumstances.  It would therefore be helpful to plan in advance for those exceptions that we

                  would need recorded on the license.  Jan Anderson said she could go through the calendar, 

                  and note the months when a day, other than a Thursday, would be needed for a party night or

                  tournament night.  Once this is established, the license could be applied for, with a day of the 

                  week specified in each month.  We will plan to start with the Friday evening of the March
                  sectional

                  Motion by Joan Quinlan, seconded by Rose Dunitz, that we purchase a liquor license and that 

                  we establish dates for party nights for the next 12 months.  Carried.  
6.7 Standbys –discussion required

Pamela Keim said that we need to ensure that people understand the need for the increased number of times we ask them to be standbys.  We have added an additional game that requires a standby (Wednesday afternoon).  Patty Kinney said that she has phoned some members to remind them, but has been told at times that someone will not take on this role.  Members may have their reasons:  for example, living out of town and coming in to be a standby can be more problematic, since if they are not needed this is a greater inconvenience and expense for such a player.  A suggestion was made that perhaps we do not have standbys on Tuesday and Thursday evenings, as these are low-turnout games.  However, the general feeling was that we need to encourage people to come out, even if they don’t have a partner arranged, so we provide that standby.  Pamela said that we need to make the membership more aware of our need for members to be put on the list 2 or even 3 times in a year in order to provide adequate coverage.  The item was TABLED to the AGM

7.0 New Business
       7.1   The “protocol” document
               Pamela Keim said that if anyone saw any need for further changes in the document that was

               circulated, they should let Ilsa Krukoff know.  Pamela will then keep this document, along with 

               related material, in a readily available binder for reference purposes.  Pamela will also provide a 

               short-list of important steps to follow, based on the longer document, and put this as the 

               preface to the main document in that binder.  
7.2 Membership drive
Pamela Keim has asked Irene Huber if she would be willing to look after this again this year, and Irene has agreed to do so.  The Board acknowledged the diligent manner in which Irene has looked after this in the past, and expresses its thanks to Irene  
7.3 Upcoming AGM
               Pamela Keim said that we need to be thinking of items that need to be on the agenda.  She also 

               said that it is important for Board members to understand and be knowledgeable about the issues 

               that will be coming up for discussion
               Pamela said that it will also be important that Club members be given adequate prior information 

               Ilsa Krukoff will be responsible for keeping a list of items for the AGM agenda.  She will review

               past minutes to include items that have already been suggested, and will keep a list of any new
               items that come up.  Items already suggested for the agenda are:

· financial picture and options

· standbys

· membership re: game fees (ie, clarity regarding our policy of who pays what amount)
7.4 Answering the Mail
· A letter was received regarding a Wednesday night team game where an ineligible team ended up playing and winning points.  The purpose of the letter was to ensure that the appearance of correctness be maintained. It was agreed that indeed an error was made, that that error was as a result of the circumstances of the evening, and that the error was not the fault of the ineligible team.  Had they been clearly advised, they could have made the choice to leave or to play as NE.  Because this was deemed to be a director error, the Board decision was that in this particular case, we should leave the results as-is.  It was also determined that we should talk with the director about this situation to ensure that, in future, guidelines are followed.

· A letter was received from a Club member who wished to express her concerns on a variety of matters. Two Board members who were mentioned in the letter were excused from the discussion, and the rest of the Board met in camera. The Board discussed the content of the letter, decided that a response would be sent, and decided the contents of the response.  Ilsa Krukoff will send the letter on behalf of the Board
· A letter was received in another matter that was discussed in camera until it can be further assessed.  This matter was TABLED to allow for further research, with a decision to continue at a separate meeting once this is done.
          *Note: subsequent meeting was held Wednesday, February 22, 6:00 pm with the following

           Present: Pamela Keim, Rose Dunitz, Joan Quinlan, Don Drever, Patty Kinney, Janice 
           Anderson, Leslie Mortin, Sandra Benson, Ilsa Krukoff .   This was an in camera meeting.  

           President Pamela Keim will pursue the recommendations agreed to by the Board.
7.5 Cleaners
- A question was raised as to whether cleaning of the exterior of the windows on our entry doors was a part of the cleaner’s responsibility.  As it is not, Don Drever said that if weather permits, he will look after this.
- Cleaner noted that a rug attachment on the vacuum cleaner needs a new belt.  This is still under

warranty.  Don Drever will look after getting this fixed.

- Cleaner is leaving notes about matters such as the above posted behind the director’s table.  Don will talk with the cleaner about a better way to bring these matters to his / our attention.

7.6 “While you are away”
- Pamela Keim said that if a Board member is going to be away and as a result will not be able to look after some duty that they normally do, once they have made an arrangement with someone to look after that duty, it is important to let the Board know what arrangement has been made.

- Pamela indicated that for her upcoming absence, she has arranged with Irene Huber to look after the coffee.
8.0   Committee Reports
      8.1  Promotion and Public Relations
             No report – Don Norman away
8.2 Club Operations
Don Drever reported that the drain in the men’s washroom has been closed off since the Club has been here.  He said he could remove the cap and ball, but must then pour water in the drain monthly to prevent sewer gas back-up.
- Don reiterated that, as per 7.5 above, he will look after cleaning of the exterior of the windows on the entry door, and look after the vacuum repair. 
8.3 Game Management 
Norma Barber reported that the matter of the $47 deposit has been resolved.
      8.4  Site Committee

             This committee will not meet or report until Don Norman returns
      8.5  “Mr Personality” Committee

             This committee has completed its work and therefore will be removed from the committee list on 

              subsequent agendas     

9.0  Club Management  

         Jan Anderson reported that the sanction has been taken care of for the Wednesday night game.

10   Tournament Chair
        Joan Quinlan has no report detailing the March tournament
        Joan queried as to the discrepancy between Saskatoon and Regina in terms of money from the Unit for 

        hospitality.  Jan Anderson said that when more money is given for hospitality, the Club at the same

        time makes less money on the tournament

        Jan pointed out that Sectional Tournaments are owned by the Unit, and are not ours to make decisions 

        about.  However, we could in future ask the Unit for changes such as in money allotted for hospitality, 
        if we should wish to do so.
11.  Date for the next meeting:  Saturday, March 17, 2012 at 10:00 a.m.

Meeting adjourned at 12:30 p.m.
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